Chattisham & Hintlesham Parish Council

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF CHATTISHAM AND HINTLESHAM PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT THE COMMUNITY HALL MEETING ROOM AT 7.30pm ON THURSDAY 11th December 2014
----------------------------------------------------

PRESENT: 
Councillors:  Stephanie Coupland (chair),  Robert Taylor, Margaret Taylor, Peter Eaton , Diane Chase, Jamie Bostock,Ian Bryce,John Whyman,Frances Self and Chris Leney 
Parish Clerk: Samantha Barber.
District Councillors:  Nick Ridley, Peter Jones
Members of the Public:  There were four members of the public present
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:
Apologies for absence had been received from County Councillor Dave Busby
2.
TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF 13th November 2014
Copies of the minutes had been circulated to all councillors and with one small amendment were proposed as an accurate record of the meeting by Peter Eaton and seconded by Robert Taylor with all in agreement. The minutes were duly signed by Stephanie Coupland.

,
3. DECLARATION OF INTEREST OF ANY ITEM ON THE AGENDA:
No declarations were made.
4. MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES :
Highways – There was nothing further to report from Steve Merry at Highways Dept with regard to the plans for George Street, Stephanie Coupland had kindly passed the plans around to the residents of George Street with most residents in favour of the plans, concerns had been raised about deliveries and if   tradespeople are working at properties. A discussion was held regarding the length of time being taken by Highways department and their contractors to complete work and the unsuitability of times work is being carried out.

It was suggested that it would be wise to arrange the follow up meeting with County Clr Newman in January which Steve Merry from Highways would attend along with County Clr Busby and Parish Councillors to bring together in a formal process what progress has been made with the school parking issues and all of the points discussed in October and to enable a clear plan going forward. The clerk will arrange with Clr Newman.
Neighbourhood Plan – Having heard the announcement from Planning Minister Brandon Lewis promoting neighbourhood plans, Peter Eaton questioned Clr Ridley about the support he would provide with the creation of a plan in Hintlesham. Clr Ridley replied that it would be up to the village to formulate their own plan and bring it to adoption. At the recent CIL meeting it was apparent that Babergh planning department are in support of neighbourhood plans and the Community Liaison Officer for the area Kate Low would be able to offer some assistance with sourcing grants etc. As an added incentive it was made clear at the same meeting that CIL rates would be paid at 25% to parishes with a neighbourhood plan and 15% to those without.
It was discussed that due to recent planning changes the protection that a Hinterland village such as Hintlesham believed that they had from development is no longer the case and the creation of a neighbourhood plan has gained far more importance. It was also noted that Hintlesham and Chattisham are considered one Hinterland village together.
The new homes bonus as a financial incentive to the District Council is also a cause for concern in terms of development.

Lavenham have recently completed their neighbourhood plan and contact with them for advice was considered prudent.

A Steering Group was considered the best way forward with an article to be placed in The Link to gauge support in the village. Peter Eaton,John Whyman,Chris Leney,Ian Bryce and Diane Chase agreed to form the initial group.
A proposal was put to the council by John Whyman and seconded by Peter Eaton that a neighbourhood plan be looked into and a steering group formed.Eight councillors were in favour with two abstaining.
5. ADJOURNMENT FOR REPORTS FROM COUNTY, DISTRICT COUNCILLORS AND POLICE AND COMMENTS FROM RESIDENTS:

District Council – The wind turbine application at Pannington Hall is due to go to Committee on the 17th of December with an officer recommendation for refusal. Ipswich Borough Council have purchased the sugar beet site at Sproughton to be used for employment with some concern from local residents. Consultation is taking place shortly regarding the housing development near the Holiday Inn. The budget is still being completed with no increase to Council Tax expected.
Police – Unfortunately no Police Officer was present.
Residents – Concerns were raised regarding the proposed development at No 2 Victoria Cottages. Access to the property from Duke Street, in particular visibility from the site and the lack of provision for parking visiting vehicles was mentioned. The proposed dwelling would overshadow No 2 Victoria Cottages and the neighbouring properties , which would become overlooked and sunlight blocked. The proposed dwelling is considered out of keeping with neighbouring properties and too large in relation to the size and shape of the plot. 
6.  REPORTS FROM PARISH COUNCILLORS :
SALC – John Whyman attended the SALC meeting on the 1st of December and reported that a speaker from SCC presented the forecast budget for the County Council who are expected to make £38million in savings.
S106 – Hintlesham currently have £19,164.53 available to spend. A discussion was held regarding how the rules have been changed slightly and how the funds may be easier to spend. Stephanie Coupland had spoken to Kate Lowe at Babergh about using the money for such things as bark for the play area and improving the village hall car park. Kate had spoken to colleagues about both items and requested that a costing for bark be obtained to enable her to work out which funding route would be the best option. The car park may be a project that could be funded by Awards for All or the Community Foundation. At the recent risk management meeting bark on the play areas was considered to be the only cost at present. It was discussed whether bark long term would be the best option or whether another safety surface would be worth considering. It was decided that John Whyman or Ian Bryce will contact Sue Watts and Gillian Hilder at Babergh to discuss the issues of bark and the car park and report back to the Council.The matter can then be placed on the agenda and decisions made.
Ian Bryce had recently placed ‘no dogs in the play area signs’ up around the play area.

It was decided to request a ‘children playing’ sign for George Street from County Councillor Dave Busby. The clerk will contact Clr Busby.

The bench monitor Jamie Bostock was asked to check the benches and report back. 

At some point in the near future the ivy on the trees would be dealt with.

Community Infrastructure Levy – The meeting attended by Stephanie Coupland and Samantha Barber was considered interesting with many different points raised including how CIL funds paid to parish councils would be audited and the importance going forward of neighbourhood plans . All of the points covered by the seminar would be published by Babergh and cascaded out to Councillors by the clerk.

7. FINANCE: 

The following cheques were approved for payment by the Council. 
Chq No

Payee


Expense

    

 Amount

100861

cancelled/spoilt cheque

100862

S Barber


clerk salary/expenses

£119.65

100863

SLCC


subscription


£29.00

100864

H & C PCC

grass cutting grant

£360.00

8. TO CONSIDER BUDGET/PARISH PRECEPT 2015/16
The budget/ precept was discussed at length by the council with a final decision to be made at the January meeting. The clerk was asked to leave the room whilst her salary was discussed, it was resolved by the council to increase the clerk’s salary to £1250.00 per year.
9. PLANNING:
B/14/01428/FUL – 2 Victoria Cottages,Duke St, Hintlesham

Erection of 1 detached 2 storey dwelling and detached double garage

The council considered the application in detail and decided to object on the following grounds.
The proposed dwelling is not in keeping with neighbouring properties and has a considerably higher ridge height due to the contour of the land. The size of the property in relation to the plot compromises the integrity of Victoria Cottages which are modest traditional dwellings and as such blocks out light and views to neighbouring properties. There is inadequate off road parking provided in line with the recently introduced parking standards and access is difficult with visibility on to Duke Street being an issue. The size and position of the garage is also outside the designated built up area.
It was noted that the new Babergh planning website is difficult to follow and planning decisions are noted as ‘decided’ and you have to then go into the comments to find out whether it was granted or refused.

It was mentioned that the parish council should do a site meeting for planning applications in order to obtain a balanced view.

The following planning decisions were noted

B/14/01333/FHA – Torr Gable – Granted

B/14/01186/FUL – Hintlesham Hall Hotel – Granted

B/14/01195/FUL/AS – Maple House – Granted

B/14/01317/FHA – Hope House - Granted 
10. CORRESPONDENCE:
No paper correspondence had been received 


11. AOB/ITEMS FOR NEXT AGENDA:
Precept and Budget for 2015/16
It was requested that planning be moved further up the agenda possibly to just after the adjournment.
There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.38pm
